
 
 

COVID-19 Notice: The corporate authorities of the City of DeKalb intend to conduct this meeting in-person with a physically present 
quorum that is open to the public and in compliance with all applicable public health requirements. Pursuant to current public 
health guidelines, persons attending this meeting are not required to wear protective face masks/coverings. 

 
 

DEKALB PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION AGENDA 
Monday, April 3, 2023 

6:00 P.M. 
 

 

DeKalb Public Library 
Yusunas Meeting Room 

309 Oak Street 
DeKalb, IL 60115 

 
 

A. ROLL CALL 

B. APPROVAL OF AGENDA (Additions or Deletions) 

C. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

1. February 21, 2023 

D. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION (Open Floor to Anyone Wishing to Speak on Record) 

E. NEW BUSINESS 

1. Public Hearing – A petition by Pappas Glasgow Development LLC represented by John Pappas for 
approval of the rezoning of the site at 2239 Sycamore Road from the “SFR1” Single-Family Residential 
District to the “PD-C” Planned Development Commercial District in order to accommodate a tent rental 
showroom, offices and warehouse in the existing commercial building on the subject site and approval of 
waivers to the Unified Development Ordinance.   

F. REPORTS 

G. ADJOURNMENT 

 



















Page 6 of 6 
 

Exhibit B 
 

 
Planned Development Standards 
 
Permitted Uses:  
 
Warehouse and wholesale establishments, distribution centers. 
 
Accessory uses including offices and showrooms.  
 
Prohibited Uses: 
 
The storage of hazardous substances. 
 
Manufacturing or assembly of goods and products. 
 
Outside storage of materials. 
 
Bulk Regulations/Landscaping/Parking/Open Space:  
 
Setbacks, building lines, site coverage, building dimension limitations, height restrictions, 
parking, landscaping and other similar restrictions and regulations shall meet those 
standards as set forth in the “PD-C” District and “GC” District of the UDO, except for the 
waivers as listed below.  
 
Article 5.13.06 - A Planned Development under 2 acres. 
 
Article 5.13.07(6)(b). - Reduction of the 50-foot buffer area in the PD-C District between 
a non-residential use an adjacent residential district as shown on the survey attached as 
Exhibit A. 
 
Article 5.08.02 - Increase in the allowable warehouse space associated with a showroom 
to about 20,000 sq. ft. or about 66% of the total floor area as shown on the Floor Plan 
dated 3-18-23 and attached as Exhibit C.  
 







This building built in 1969 and used as a warehouse unƟl it was sold to NIU in 1996 and was used to 
warehouse art. Due to the building’s deterioraƟng condiƟon, NIU sold the property to Pappas Glasgow 
Development LLC in September 2022. Since that purchase, $200,000+ in improvements have been made 
to the building including new electrical, LED lighƟng, new interior loading dock, HVAC system, and 
plumbing. The proposed tenant, Midwest Tents & Events, will be using the facility to warehouse tents 
and canopies for shipping to various desƟnaƟons. Midwest Tents & Events is a local growing business 
that has been in the area for 8 years and is looking to expand. The addiƟonal build-out to accommodate 
the space will include 8-9 offices, 2 bathrooms, and a showroom—leaving about 75% of the area to be 
used as warehouse storage. 

 

The zoning requested falls in line with the surrounding businesses and matches the use that the building 
has been operaƟng for the last 57 years.  

















The land referred to herein below is situated in the City of Dekalb, County of Dekalb, State of Illinois and 
is described as follows: 
That part of Lots A and B of the C. M. Cheatham Subdivision, a Resubdivision of part of Assessor's Lot 58 
in SecƟon 12, Township 40 North, Range 4, East of the Third Principal Meridian, Dekalb County, Illinois, 
described as follows: Commencing at the Southeast Corner of Said Lot "A" (said corner being a point on 
the Southeasterly line of said Subdivision, said line being labeled on the plat of said subdivision, the 
centerline of Sycamore Road before relocaƟon); thence Northwesterly along the South Line of Said Lot 
"A", 293.0 feet for a point of beginning; thence Northwesterly along said South Line, 253.54 feet to a 
point 60.36 feet Southeasterly of, as measured along said South Line, the most Northerly corner of Said 
Lot "B"; thence Westerly 53.38 feet to a point on the West Line of Said Lot "B" that is 17.71 feet 
Southerly of, as measured along said West Line, the most Northerly corner of Said Lot "B"; thence 
Northeasterly along said West Line, 17.71 feet to the Southwest corner of Said Lot "A"; thence 
Northeasterly along the West Line of Said Lot "A", 151.2 feet to the Northwest corner of Said Lot "A"; 
thence Southeasterly along the North Line of Said Lot "A", 414.9 feet to an angle point in said North Line; 
thence Southeasterly along said North Line, 299.3 feet to said Southeasterly line of said Subdivision; 
thence Southwesterly along said Southeasterly line, 15.4 feet; thence Northwesterly parallel with said 
North Line, 290.0 feet; thence Southwesterly, 252.85 feet to the point of beginning. 



LEGAL NOTICE 
 
NOTICE is hereby given that a public hearing will be held before the DeKalb Planning and Zoning 
Commission at its regular meeting on Monday, April 3, 2023, at 6:00 p.m. in the Yusunas Meeting 
Room at the DeKalb Public Library, 309 Oak St., DeKalb, IL, on the petition by Pappas Glasgow 
Development LLC represented by John Pappas for approval of the rezoning of the site at 2239 
Sycamore Road from the “SFR1” Single-Family Residential District to the “PD-C” Planned 
Development Commercial District in order to accommodate a tent rental showroom, offices and 
warehouse in the existing 30,000 sq. ft. commercial building on the subject site. Also requested is 
to approve waivers to the Unified Development Ordinance for a planned development less than 
two acres, reduction of the minimum 50 foot buffer area in the PD-C District between a non-
residential use and adjacent residential district, an increase in the percentage of allowable 
warehouse space associated with a showroom and other approvals as required for the subject site 
to allow for the development as proposed. The subject site is 1.96 acres and has Parcel 
Identification Number of 0812376004. 

All interested persons are invited to appear and be heard at the time and place listed above.  
Interested persons are also encouraged to submit written comments on the proposal to the City of 
DeKalb, Community Development Department, 164 E. Lincoln Highway, DeKalb, Illinois, 
60115 by 12:00 p.m. on Monday, April 3, 2023, or by e-mail to dan.olson@cityofdekalb.com. 
Further information regarding the petition is available from the Community Development 
Department at (815) 748-2361 or on the City of DeKalb’s web page at 
https://www.cityofdekalb.com/1103/Public-Hearings. 

Max Maxwell, Chair 

DeKalb Planning and Zoning Commission 
 
 
 



Date:   March 24, 2023 

To:  DeKalb Planning and Zoning Commission 

From:  Keith and Patricia Nyquist 

Subject: Rezoning of Former NIU Art Annex Parcel 

 

We wish to respond to the letter sent to our home address, dated March 15, 2023, advising us of 

a public hearing to be conducted by the Planning and Zoning Commission on April 3, 2023 to 

consider the potential rezoning of the parcel commonly known as the NIU Art Annex site. In 

addition to informing us of this potential change, the Commission’s letter sought to determine 

whether we support or oppose the change. 

 

At this point, the information we have about the proposal is not sufficient to answer the 

Commission’s question, so we respectfully ask for some clarity about the following issues: 

 

1. Does the proposed zoning change from SFR1 to PD-C intend only to make the business 

model advanced by the petitioner legal from a zoning perspective? 

 

2. Does the petitioner intend to use the new zoning provision to significantly change the 

existing site (i.e. add on to the building to the west, closer to the DeKalb Nature Trail; 

adding lights and expanded access to disposal infrastructure to the west)? 

 

3. What does the petitioner contemplate to be the impact of this zoning change on the 

residential neighborhood to the west? 

 

4. Would the proposed change from SFR1 to PD-C allow the petitioner to build a mixed-use 

retail and residential building on the site?  Additionally, would the change allow the 

petitioner to build a hotel or other such business on the site? 

 

We look forward to receiving answers to these questions and also look forward to discussing the 

matter on April 3. 

 

 



From: Olson, Dan
To: keithnyquist@gmail.com
Cc: Nicklas, Bill
Subject: FW: Resident Response: 2239 Sycamore Road Public Hearing
Date: Monday, March 27, 2023 10:30:00 AM
Attachments: Planning and Zoning March 24 2023.pdf
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Keith,
 
Good morning. Below are the responses to your letter dated 3-24-23.
 

1. The intent of the applicant is to bring the site into zoning compliance, permit the tent rental
business and also to allow any future warehouse, wholesale establishment or distribution
center.  There will likely be restrictions on the use and any future use including no
manufacturing or assembly or the storage of hazardous materials. The applicant has made
over $200,000 of improvements to the interior of the building. 

 
2. The petitioner will not be expanding the building or planning any additional lighting on the

site or to the building. In addition, the City’s Unified Development Ordinance has maximum
lighting restrictions for industrial/commercial uses. The only planned improvement is the
small addition to the paved access to the loading dock in front of the building to improve
truck maneuvering. The trash dumpster will be located in front of the building and will be
screened with a 6-foot high fence as required by the Unified Development Ordinance. There
will be no outside storage of materials on the property.

 
3. The petitioner will be describing the proposed use and explaining any impacts to the

surrounding area at the public hearing on April 3.
 

4. The proposed zoning change to the PD-C District would not allow a mixed-use retail and
residential building nor a hotel on the property. Any change to the allowed uses would
necessitate an amendment to the Planned Development Ordinance approved for the site,
which would require a public hearing and notification to surrounding property owners.

 
If you have any further questions, please let us know.
 
Dan Olson, AICP | Planning Director
City of DeKalb | 164 E. Lincoln Highway | DeKalb, IL 60115
Phone: 815-748-2361
Email: dan.olson@cityofdekalb.com | Website: www.cityofdekalb.com
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Date:   March 24, 2023 


To:  DeKalb Planning and Zoning Commission 


From:  Keith and Patricia Nyquist 


Subject: Rezoning of Former NIU Art Annex Parcel 


 


We wish to respond to the letter sent to our home address, dated March 15, 2023, advising us of 


a public hearing to be conducted by the Planning and Zoning Commission on April 3, 2023 to 


consider the potential rezoning of the parcel commonly known as the NIU Art Annex site. In 


addition to informing us of this potential change, the Commission’s letter sought to determine 


whether we support or oppose the change. 


 


At this point, the information we have about the proposal is not sufficient to answer the 


Commission’s question, so we respectfully ask for some clarity about the following issues: 


 


1. Does the proposed zoning change from SFR1 to PD-C intend only to make the business 


model advanced by the petitioner legal from a zoning perspective? 


 


2. Does the petitioner intend to use the new zoning provision to significantly change the 


existing site (i.e. add on to the building to the west, closer to the DeKalb Nature Trail; 


adding lights and expanded access to disposal infrastructure to the west)? 


 


3. What does the petitioner contemplate to be the impact of this zoning change on the 


residential neighborhood to the west? 


 


4. Would the proposed change from SFR1 to PD-C allow the petitioner to build a mixed-use 


retail and residential building on the site?  Additionally, would the change allow the 


petitioner to build a hotel or other such business on the site? 


 


We look forward to receiving answers to these questions and also look forward to discussing the 


matter on April 3. 
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